
 

      Sefton Council 2021/22 Residential & Nursing Fees  

Consultation Report 

 

Methodology  

In line with established processes the proposed fee rate outlined to Providers in the 

consultation letter of 18th January 2021 was formulated by taking into account 

increases to the National Living Wage (NLW) and the Consumer Price Index (CPI) 

and adjusting these to take into account the percentages of staffing costs and other 

costs that equate to typical total costs for Providers. 

Whilst all feedback was welcome the Council highlighted that it wished to particularly 

receive and consider feedback in relation to the following questions; 

 

1. Whether the level of proposed fees set out will cover the cost of meeting 

assessed care needs within an efficient residential/nursing home for the 

period from 1st April 2021 to 31st March 2022; and 

 

2. If you do not agree with the above rates, in particular if you consider that 

they will not cover the cost of meeting assessed care needs within an 

efficient residential/nursing home, please complete and return the enclosed 

spreadsheet in order to provide budgeted costings 

 

The Council also highlighted to Providers that it is also wished to gather further 

information on COVID-19 specific costs.  As a result, the consultation also included 

asking Providers to submit details of such costs.  To support this, supplied with the 

consultation letter was a spreadsheet that Providers could complete and return when 

responding to question 2 of the consultation. 

 

Consultation Meetings 

Following the issuing of the consultation letter Microsoft Teams consultation meetings 

were also held with Providers during the consultation period which enabled providers 

to raise questions to Senior Officers within the council and also provided a further 

opportunity to state their general views about the market and the challenges faced, 

including those pertinent to the COVID-19 pandemic.  The meetings consisted of pre-

existing meetings which were set up as part of the response to the COVID-19 

pandemic and also specific meetings to discuss the fee consultation and were held on 

the following dates; 

 

• 21st January 2021 – Finance meeting (scheduled regular finance meeting 
– where fee consultation was also discussed) 



 

• 1st February 2021 – Finance meeting (scheduled regular finance meeting – 
where fee consultation was also discussed) 

• 11th February 2021 – dedicated consultation meeting 

• 9th March 2021 – dedicated consultation meeting 

• 16th March 2021 – dedicated consultation meeting 
 

As part of these meetings the Council re-iterated the fee proposals, highlighted that 

Providers could submit responses in any formats they wished, and also outlined to 

Providers the Council’s future intentions in terms of commissioning activity and further 

integrated working with Sefton’s Clinical Commissioning Groups. 

 

Consultation Period 

 

The consultation had an initial period of 18th January 2021 to 21st February 2021. 

 

As part of the engagement with Providers it was highlighted by them that further time 

was required to consider the fee proposals, for example due to them continuing to be 

facing operational pressures due to the COVID-19 pandemic, and as a result of this a 

further communication was sent out to Providers on 16th February 2021 to advise 

them that the consultation period was extended from 21st February 2021 to 21st 

March 2021. 

 

This extension to the consultation was also communicated to Providers as part of the 

Microsoft Teams meetings held on 9th March 2021 and 16th March 2021. 

 

 

Sefton Website 

A dedicated section of the Sefton Council website was set up to publish information 

on the consultation. This includes a running commentary of Questions and Answers 

to ensure that providers are able to ask questions and receive a response which was 

anonymised and shared with all Providers.  The website has also included the notes 

and presentations from the consultation meetings held with Providers, together with 

the initial Equality Impact Assessment. 

 

Equality Impact Assessment (EIA) 

An initial EIA was produced base don the consultation proposals, which was updated 

during the consultation and then finally updated to reflect the proposals to be submitted 

to the Cabinet Member – Adult Social Care. 

 

 

 



 

Responses to the Consultation 

A total of 17 responses to the consultation were received. 

This firstly included a response from the North and South Sefton Care Home Group 

on behalf of 51 homes with a combined total of 1,790 CQC registered beds. 

For the remaining 16 responses, these included 13 from care homes that had also 

responded as part of the North and South Sefton Care Home Group joint response. 

All of the responses will be included in the Cabinet Member report as an appendix and 

have been copied verbatim but have been anonymised to ensure commercial 

confidentiality. 

The main Cabinet Member report includes an analysis of the responses. 

 

Questions & Answers Document – Published on Website 

 

No. Question and Answer 

 

 
1.  

 Q. How is the vacancy rate calculated by the Council? 

 

 A.  The vacancy rate is currently calculated by commissioning based 
on the market response from providers to the ‘weekly vacancy ring-
round’ and through any general market monitoring.  

In addition, the capacity tracker informs current capacity which 
providers have been asked to complete and return to the Council. 
This approach is reliant on the sharing of capacity information by 
providers.  

2.  Q. Has there been any consideration of the potential escalation 
in insurance costs? 

A. This is being discussed regionally and will need to be considered, 
however, to date the Covid funding and costs are being considered 
separately and this is the reason for the request to complete the 
spreadsheet provided, which has separate columns for Providers to 
record costs that are higher than previous typical costs due to COVID. 

3.  Q. The comparison with Lancashire is unfair, can the fee levels 
be revisited? 

A. We have amended the slide to reflect the different rates and we will 
upload the amended presentation on to the provider web page on the 
Councils website. 



 

4. Q. Are there any capital grants available specifically for IT 
improvements 

A. We have offered providers the opportunity to apply for capital 
grants to support the improvement in care for people living with 
dementia and there is an element included for technological solutions. 
We will review the approach to capital grants and IT improvements 
once the current grant offer has been evaluated later this month. 

We will also look at the feasibility of offering the opportunity to apply 
for specific grants to support IT improvements and feedback to you. 

 

5.  Q. Providers still collect from residents a proportion of fees on 
behalf of the Council. Gross payments would be a positive way 
forward, this has been mentioned before but nothing has 
happened. Any move to gross payments to reduce the burden on 
care homes of collecting fees? 

A. We are exploring gross payments as part of the Care Home 
Strategy delivery and will be considering further following the formal 
approval of the Strategy by the Council and CCGs. 

6.  Q. What will be the funding for LFT Testing? 

A.  The Rapid Test Fund is in the process of being distributed to Care 
Homes based on £254.26 per CQC bed. A revised Annex B (monthly 
reporting template) has also been distributed to account for reporting 
the spend in relation to this fund.  
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Q. What will be the % of the Workforce Development Fund for 
providers? 

A. The distribution is anticipated to be 80% to all care providers, 
following final agreement about how this funding will be allocated 
providers will be informed.  For care homes, we anticipate that this will 
be based on staffing figures taken from the Capacity Tracker 
submissions made by homes. 
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Q.  Is Sefton working to a criteria in relation to the number of 
responses received to the consultation? 

A. No.  We are encouraging all providers to respond to the 
consultation, and we have communicated that throughout the 
consultation to date. In addition, we have extended the consultation to 
allow providers more time to respond to the fee proposal.  All 
response will be analysed.  



 

9. Q Why do Sefton etc pay their staff to conduct Quality Assurance 
visits when the CQC, whom all homes pay many thousands of 
pounds in fees every year, already do this? Is this not an overkill 
and a waste of funding? 

A It was agreed to discuss this at the next meeting as it is a big topic 
linked to the quality agenda. The CQC monitor as part of their 
regulatory obligations and Local Authorities monitor as part of their 
contractual arrangements and to meet their Care Act obligations. 
CQC are currently reviewing their inspection methodology. 

 

 

10.  

Q Will providers be penalised for not coming in or coming in 
below cost or similar cost because we can’t make a profit? 
Would we be penalised for not managing and being an efficient 
home? This is something that might hold providers back from 
sending in information. 

A No.  It is important that providers do share the actual costs as part 
of the consultation process to inform the recommendations for 
decision in relation to the final fee proposed for 2021/22.  

 

11. Q What would the separate COVID linked support consist of as 
officers had advised that this would be part of separate 
discussions? 

 

A This will be looked at following the consultation around the Infection 
Control Fund and what is available. The funding that has been given 
has been time limited and conditions of the grant has been inflexible. 
There is currently no further information from central government as to 
any further funding. 

12 Q We have been using the Infection Control Grant funding to 
help pay for staff off sick with COVID.  Would the council support 
this when the Infection Control Grant monies end at the end of 
March? 

 

A The government had been lobbied but no news yet. The 
assumption needs to be made that if there is no feedback then this 
would need to end at the end of March as providers could not afford to 
carry on with the payments. 

 

13 Q Has the 1% pension increases been built into the fee levels? 

 



 

A We will need to look into this and what other Local Authorities are 
doing in the region.  This is related to the Charging Policy and national 
guidance regarding charging. More details would be put on the web 
page when this has been looked at. 

14 Q Why do you need to compare with other Local Authorities? 

 

A We compare with other Local Authorities as it helps with 
benchmarking and to see if other Local Authorities are doing anything 
different.  

15 Q Has the uplift for 2021/2022 been agreed yet? 

 

A No, this has not been agreed yet.  We will wait until this consultation 
has ended and report to Cabinet Member – Adult Social Care in April 
2021. 

 


